
CAPE COD HEALTHCARE’S 2002 COMMUNITY BENEFITS REPORT 
A COMMUNITY RESPONSE 

 
 
BACKGROUND 
 
Since Cape Cod Hospital first issued a Community Benefits Report in 1996, the 
Health Care Advocacy Task Force (HCATF) has evaluated this and subsequent 
reports by applying the standards described in the Attorney General’s 
Community Benefits Guidelines for Nonprofit Acute Care Hospitals.  While the 
Guidelines were revised and re-issued in 2002, they remain substantively 
unaltered in their description of a dynamic, collaborative process whereby 
hospital resources are allocated to community-identified needs. 
 
 
GENERAL COMMENTS AND RECOMMENDATIONS 
 
Comments: 
 
Since 1996, Cape Cod Healthcare has made significant strides in developing a 
collaborative community process to identify needs, set priorities, and allocate 
resources.  Most notably: 

1) An Office of Community Health was established within Cape Cod 
Healthcare with a Director of Community Benefits. 

2) The Community Benefits Advisory Council (CBAC) has broad-based 
representation by organizations serving diverse constituencies. 

3) An annual planning cycle and funding process has been established. 
4) Resources have been allocated to improve access and health status 

for uninsured and underserved Cape Codders. 
 
Particularly, Cape Cod Healthcare is to be recognized for the support and 
resources to the network of community health centers as the backbone of health 
care delivery for the uninsured. 
 
The Community Benefits Advisory Council continues to be the place where 
needs can be identified, community voices can be heard, creative solutions can 
be developed and evaluated, linkages and partnerships forged, and resources 
allocated.  As such, CBAC must strive to heighten its profile in the community, 
educate residents about its purpose and engage them in the community benefits 
process. 
 
New members of the HCATF point out that the annual community benefits report 
could be a vehicle to help accomplish this goal. 
 
Having people at that table who were unfamiliar with community benefits was a 
benefit to the Health Care Advocacy Task Force in evaluating the Report.  The 



new members did not understand the purpose of community benefits after 
reading the Community Benefits FY 02 Report.  They also were not clear about 
why or how they could make needs known.   
 
The members of the Task Force who have been directly involved with the 
community benefits process for a number of years recognize the significant 
advances made yet, at the same time, still see a process that for a number of 
reasons, has yet to move smoothly through the entire planning cycle as 
described.  This would seem to be an admirable goal for the upcoming year 
 
Recommendations: 
 
Make the annual community benefits report a stand-alone document that can be 
understood by someone unfamiliar with the process. 
 
Provide an index, introduction and glossary (that could be repeated each year) 
describing the background, purpose and context of community benefits.  
 
Follow through with the entire needs assessment, planning and resource 
allocation process in the upcoming year.  
 
 
 
COMMENTS and RECOMMENDATIONS BY SECTION (as presented in the 
Guidelines) 
 
Each member of the Health Care Advocacy Task Force applied the Criteria for 
the Qualitative Evaluation of Community Benefits at Nonprofit Acute Care 
Hospitals to Cape Cod Healthcare’s FY 2002 Report. The Task Force met to 
reach consensus on evaluation items and to discuss the content and format, in 
general.  While the numerical scoring was applied again the year (with 0 meaning 
no evidence of compliance, 1 meaning partial compliance and 2 meaning full 
compliance), Task Force members found the scoring to be less meaningful at 
this developmental phase than it has been in the past.  Therefore, the substan-
tive findings are represented within the comments and recommendations. 
 
I.  Special Community Benefits Mission Statement 
 
Comments: 
 
The mission statement specific to community benefits is included in the 2002 
annual report.  It reflects a willingness to partner with the community and allocate 
resources to enhance access to health care services, with a special focus on the 
unmet need of the financially disadvantaged and underserved populations.  Task 
Force members assumed affirmation by the governing body of Cape Cod 
Healthcare.   



 
Recommendations: 
None 
 
 
II. Internal Oversight and Management 
 
Comments: 
 
The 2002 Annual Report describes the organizational placement of community 
benefits within the Cape Cod Healthcare structure.  It also describes key 
collaborations and partnerships.  Members of the Community Health Committee 
are identified by affiliations and members of the Community Benefits Advisory 
Council are identified by title and affiliation. 
 
Recommendations: 
 
None 
 
 
III. Community Health Needs Assessment 
 
Comments: 
 
Cape Cod Healthcare funded a comprehensive assessment of health care 
access for the uninsured and underinsured in 1998.  This assessment guided the 
community benefits efforts for two or three years.  While there is a section of the 
Report headed Assessment of Needs and Assets for ’03, the needs assessment 
process and participants for the reporting year, 2002, were not described.  
Information sources for ’02 were not enumerated and there is no summary of the 
findings of the needs assessment. 
 
While Healthy People 2010 has been helpful to organize and prioritize goals and 
objectives, it is not an assessment tool.  It may be time to consider what new, 
updated or additional assessments should be conducted to identify current 
community needs. 
 
Recommendations: 
 
Determine what new information is needed to assess community needs and 
develop and carry out an appropriate needs and resource assessment. 
  
 
Many found this year’s report confusing because of the intermingling of FY 02 
and FY 03 information.  A recounting of the reporting year’s needs assessment, 



summary of findings, prioritizing, planning and programs followed by the plan for 
the upcoming year is recommended. 
 
 
IV. Community Participation 
 
Comments: 
 
The Annual Report states that “Cape Cod Healthcare has teamed up with 
community organizations to identify problems and brainstorm viable, long term 
solutions….”  It does not describe the mechanism that was used to engage the 
community organizations or members.  Efforts to engage community participation 
continue to be vital to a collaborative planning process that truly reflects the 
needs of the community. 
 
Recommendations: 
 
Use existing vehicles such as the Regional Advisory Committees to educate 
about and engage community members with community benefits.  
 
Describe mechanisms used to engage community members and organizations 
within the annual report. 
 
V. & VI.   Community Benefits Plan and Progress Report 
 
Comments: 
 
The strength of the document is in the description of the community benefits 
programs funded in FY 02.  It describes the services that were funded and, in 
many cases, the outcomes that resulted.  Task force members suggest that 
directly linking the funded initiatives with the priority they are addressing would 
be helpful. 
 
While the plan is missing the evaluation component, describing neither the 
process for measuring outcomes nor evaluating the effectiveness of programs, 
members are aware that community benefits staff are invested in evaluation and 
work with funded programs to document results. 
 
Recommendations: 
 
Clearly identify the priority area that funded initiatives address. 
 
Describe the process for measuring outcomes and the effectiveness of 
programs. 
 



Provide an explanation of and differentiation between community benefits and 
community services. 
 
VII. Next Reporting Year 
 
Comments: 
 
Year after year, these evaluators have pointed out the need for projecting 
community benefits into the next year. This year there is a coherent plan for FY 
03 including priorities, programs funded and projected budget.  
 
Recommendations: 
 
Present the draft FY 03 report to the Community Benefits Advisory Council 
(CBAC) in a timely manner to allow for meaningful feedback. 
 
 
 
OTHER COMMENTS 
 
While we do not dispute  the need for or worthiness of the ob/gyn practice, its 
inclusion on the list of community benefits ($312,000) was not as a result of the 
community process by which other services received support. 
 
The Forgiveness of Physician Debt described as a community service program is 
a creative approach that offers potential for bringing those currently unserved into 
care.  Members of the HCATF and the CBAC are not clear that plans are actually 
being submitted or monitored for compliance.  The HCATF recommends linking 
MD commitments to care for MassHealth, Medicare and uninsured patients or 
provide specific community service to meet identified community needs.  This 
would be a true community service. 
 
 
ADDENDUM 
 
At the September 16 meeting of the Community Benefits Advisory Council, the 
Community Benefits Director shared the proposed policy for forgiveness of 
physician debt.  If this policy is approved by the CCHC Board, service to the 
community will be required in order for a physician to be eligible for debt 
forgiveness.  Community service will include continued access for MassHealth 
patients and delivery of free care as well as participation in a reduced fee 
program or to volunteer clinical time. 


